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25th September - 17th October, 2006
General House - 06/10/2006

Another significant moment before meeting at Mendes 
Preparatory Commission for the Marist International Mission Assembly 
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The Preparatory Commission for the Marist International Mission Assembly met at Rome from the 27th to the 30th July 2006. All the members of the Commission were able to attend the meeting, including Mr Colin Quine, an expert facilitator in the running of many international meetings. 

The meeting room was decorated with many things produced by different Provinces, including the Assembly’s logo with the text translated into about twenty of the languages used in the Marist world. 

The first part of our meeting was consecrated to giving information on what had been done in the various geographical zones in distributing the material for the preparation of the Assembly and in motivating the Provincial delegates. A copy of a summary of information received from the said delegates was also handed out. The general impression is that the initiative has been well received and the material has been very much appreciated. Many groups are in favour of continuing this work in the future. There are difficulties, especially due to the geographical distances and extent of some Provinces. 

From this moment, our facilitator took over the guiding of the meeting.

After a time of personal reflection, analysing our hopes and our concerns, we shared our ideas on the current situation of the preparation of the Assembly as well as the results that we hope to obtain from the Marist mission as fruit of this process.

A few places have not yet started the preparation process. We believe that we must respect the local realities, without imposing anything, but that it is worth communicating with them the advantages and benefits that are being experienced by those who have started the process. 

Shortly, we will send a letter from the Commission to all those who have participated in the process, to appreciate their collaboration and to remind them that the preparation of the Assembly passes through Provincial, inter-Provincial and international phases. 

We consecrated a good amount of time in the meeting to anticipating the development of the International Assembly itself. This work will finish at the next Commission meeting, which will take place in the same house as the Assembly at Mendés, Rio de Janeiro (Brazil), from the 12th to the 15th April 2007. Some members of the Commission have been entrusted with the task of collecting practical information (voyage, layout of the house, possibilities of technical support, budgets) in relation with this theme. 

Finally, we discussed the preparation that we are going to try to give the representatives who are chosen in the Provinces. We have anticipated a series of activities, suggestions, information and documents that we will send them. We also need to collect and systematise the information that we will receive from the Provincial phases.

We also evaluated the work already realised. The general impression is one of satisfaction. The help given by Colin as facilitator was stressed and for that reason we have decided to invite him to participate also in the next meeting of the Commission and during the Assembly itself at Mendes. 

Colombia - 04/10/2006

“San Marcelino Champagnat” Pastoral and Services Centre 
The “Sierra Morena” District, Bogota 
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Giving to others must be primordial in the Marist life: that is why we have inaugurated this centre where we help the poorest community to the south of Bogota, through programmes of human promotion which aim to give dignity to people under the Marist seal of solidarity.

This day was full of joy and of hope in a better world full of expectations facing future challenges. This was a Marist feast where all the people participated to make a work of love of Christ amidst the poorest people. This beautiful celebration started with the holy Eucharist as a symbol of fidelity to Jesus and to his message of love. Following this was a cultural act in which the people of different groups showed their creativity and their capacity to give. 

The different Marist groups, with a profound spirit of “living the love of Champagnat” were present in this special moment. These groups included fraternities, groups of laypeople, the great majority of brothers who are in Bogota, and different ministry groups of children, young people and adults. 

It was very satisfying to see the enthusiastic and happy faces of the children, the young people, adults and older persons who will be the direct beneficiaries of this “San Marcelino Champagnat” Pastoral and Services Centre. These faces were marked by continued hope and the firm vision that great things are marked by the simplicity of the most humble because in them is found the tender face of God.

Finally, we would like to thank so many people who, by their lives and good works, show us that charity is the best way of encountering the living Christ. 

Brother Nelson Eduardo Cardona, fms. 

Brazil - 03/10/2006

The visit of the Brother Superior General to Rio Grande do Sul 
What do we want for the future of our young people? 
On the first day of his visit to the Marist Province of Rio Grande do Sul, 18th September, the Brother Superior General of the Marist Institute, Brother Seán Sammon, after having responded to the press, participated in the ceremony of welcome and visited the Archbishop of Porto Alegre, Archbishop Dadeus Grings. The Superior General stayed in the Province until the 30th September. During this period, he had contact with the brothers, the laypeople and the fraternities of the Champagnat Movement of the Marist Family through meetings which will took place in the schools, social centres, communities and houses of formation.
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Having come from a visit to the Marist works in Paraguay, Brother Seán Sammon conversed with the journalists from the capital on the principal challenges that the Church and the Institute have to face today. He recalled the important role of education as a means of transforming the hearts and spirits of people, the importance of seeing differences as a richness and not as a threat in a world that is more and more internationalised and intercultural. 

The Superior General illustrated his words with examples taken from his journeys and his contact with the most diverse social situations in the world, principally in Africa and in Asia. Sharing experiences is also a way of encouraging intercultural exchange in the Marist institution. “We are present today in seventy-six countries, at the service of half a million children and young people,” insisted the Brother Superior General.

Education 
In order to evaluate the quality of education of a country or of a region, Brother Seán thinks that we must start with a question: “What do we want for the future of our young people?” And he recalled that Saint Marcellin Champagnat lived in a world in a crisis of innovation (France of the XVIII century), where the majority of his contemporaries sought responses in the past, whilst he turned towards the future. 

From that, our Superior General claimed that, when we speak of education, we need to ask a few questions: “Do we accept our differences?” “Do we see them as threats or as a richness?” “What future do we want?” “What is our moral vision, what is our faith?” and “What role do we want to play in the world?”

About religious conflicts 
When questioned on the possible Marist contribution in overcoming world inter-religious conflicts, Brother Seán thought that the first condition is to understand people as people, with their cultural differences. “Children are born in others’ hatred, they learn to hate. We must do everything possible to ensure that this does not happen,” he said. And he stated that our role is to calm the game in the case where a controversial situation is produced, so that this situation is not perpetuated and that those involved do not find any interest in maintaining the conflict in order to profit from the situation.

In the case of conflict, the Superior General invites all to wonder what is the objective of those who are involved and if there is not a possibility of dialogue, of pardon and of reconciliation. “Human relationships are very fragile,” he recalled. He added that this recommendation must also be applied to our daily reality, that we must know how to apologise, precisely because of this fragility in our relationships.

Commencement celebration 
At the start of the afternoon, in the presence of about fifty brothers and laypeople who work in the various services of the Province, we had the ceremony of welcome of the Superior General. In the presence of the Brother Provincial, Brother Lauro Hochscheidt and of the Brother Vice Provincial, Brother Solimar Amaro, the successor of Saint Marcellin Champagnat was received during a time of prayer and reflection, organised by the Ministry Team.

In the message that he addressed to the participants, the Superior General spoke in French, translated by Brother Roque Salet, Provincial Econome. He thanked everyone for the welcome and recalled a few ideas about the times that the Institute is experiencing at the present moment. In recalling the start of Marcellin’s work, he stressed the lack of means available to the Founder in his circumstances: just two brothers and a great poverty in resources, but he had a dream that was the motivating element in launching this Institute which is today present in seventy-six countries. “Marcellin had as characteristics innovation and community work. He was an example of practical Christianity, uniting faith and action,” he recalled.

The Superior General recalled that the world is experiencing a time of intense change, that in the past there was a leader and a lot of disciples and today we are all called to be leaders in our different groups in order to change the world. “For us, Marists, the great project that we must have is the possible dream of change in the world,” he said. The mission must be assumed by brothers and laypeople, in a relationship of co-responsibility. “It is not a matter of the brother transmitting the spirituality to the layperson, but of discovering and drawing profit, in common encounters, of the different manifestations of the charism,” and he finished by reinforcing this message: dialogue and reconciliation are fundamental elements for the world of today. 

General House - 02/10/2006

FMS Message 35 gathers the historical memories 
Recalling the Marist Vocation Year 
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We have just put in the post edition 35 of the “FMS Message” which recalls the Marist Vocation Year. The General Council in its plenary session of June 2003 decided to have a Marist Vocation Year throughout the entire Institute. It tried to motivate a common effort for all, the brothers and the laypeople of the communities and schools throughout the entire Marist world, dedicating a special interest and involvement in vocations. Brothers Théoneste Kalisa, General Councillor, and Ernesto Sánchez Barba, Director of the Bureau for Vocations, took on the work of planning and co-ordinating the year. 

The 15th August 2005 was the official closure of this year, even though calendars of several Provinces extended it until the end of the year. Immediately, each of the Provinces was asked for a document that reflected the most remarkable experiences during the Marist Vocation Year. These documents varied greatly, given that the participation in this initiative was not uniform throughout the entire Institute due to the different situations of each Province. 

“FMS Message 35” hopes to collect the effort of the Marist world and keep the historical memory of this grace of the Lord: what was realised for the Institute. The reading of the documents of brothers from all the Provinces of the Institute will be without doubt a referent for our future. In these pages, one can find information and reports on specific aspects of the Marist Vocation Year, the clearest indication of the general plan with its distinct programmes and the plans for the future that have been outlined. We need to accentuate the hopeful evaluative balance of Brother Seán Sammon in his “Letter to my brothers”, the perspective of tomorrow that Brother Théoneste outlines and the message illustrated by Brother Ernesto through his information regarding the preparation, realisation, evaluation and succession of this Marist realisation. The title of his information is quite striking: “It is worth continuing the dream!” 

The presentation of this edition follows a plan identical to that used at the Seventh General Conference in Sri Lanka to remain faithful to it but with a few novelties in its presentation. The contributions from the Provinces are grouped by Continents at the same time we have tried to develop a map of the Marist world geography marking on each continent the countries that correspond to each Marist Province. This map is provisional because we cannot anticipate the changes that continue to be made. The references to the houses of formation reflect the state of these in 2005.

Let’s hope that this new contribution of animation of vocations ministry in our communities and our educational works will revive the fire of the Marist Vocation Year and maintain the concern to promote Marist vocations. 

Brasil - 29/09/2006

A marist Brother in the Congregation for Institutes of Consacrated Life 
The Sacred Congregation of Religious confirms Brother Claudino as Consulter 
For the third consecutive five-year term, Brother Claudino Falchetto has been appointed by the Apostolic See as a Consulter of the Congregation for Institutes of Consecrated Life and Societies of Apostolic Life, whose headquarters are in Rome. This Congregation is the Roman Dicastery which accompanies the consecrated life in the world and watches over its interest, representing it before the organisation of the Church.

The activities of a Roman Dicastery are multiple and extensive, since they look after not only ecclesiastical structures but also the animation and the accompaniment of consecrated life in the world. In general, the personnel of the Roman Congregations has been reduced and the volume of the work is very large. That is why the Holy Father, through the government mechanisms of the Church, periodically appoints Consulters for the different Congregations. 

A Consulter is a person, recognised in the Congregation in question or Dicastery, who rends services as an advisor, in accord with the requests that come from these organisations. These services consist of giving opinions on religious texts, works or documents, as well as the preliminary study of documents which need to be compared with the different realities of religious life in the world. 

Brother Claudino, who has already lived for eight years in Rome as a member of the General Council of the Marist Institute, has given this Roman organisation these services as an advisor which have qualified him for another five-year term as Consulter.

We congratulate him for the confidence that he has acquired and confirmed for such a long time. 

Zambia - 28/09/2006

New secondary school and professional formation at Chibuluma 
Improvement of educational conditions in Zambia 
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The Marist Brothers have overseen for three years the construction and the setting up of a new secondary school and professional formation centre at Chibuluma, situated in the Zambian province of Copperbelt. It is an old mining region, especially in need since the copper crisis produced a great deal of unemployment. The youth of the zone cannot find work since educational centres do not exist that could offer them professional formation and higher education. The level of poverty in the region is extremely high and a great number of young people – unemployed and uneducated – loiter in the streets, exposed to falling into networks of delinquency and prostitution. 

To respond to these needs, we launched the project and in January 2006, we started to welcome the first 160 students, boys and girls of the 8th level who already occupy the first classrooms of the “Saint Marcellin” school.

However, there is still a lot of work to do in order to introduce the rest of the levels of secondary teaching and to offer professional formation workshops sufficiently equipped so that the young people of the region can learn an occupation and thus find a possibility of dignified work. 

In the current phase of the project, we need to find the finance for the specialised equipment of the science laboratories (Physics, Chemistry and Biology), as well as for the mechanics, woodwork and computer workshops. The acquisition of basic equipment is also necessary for both the classrooms and the laboratories and study rooms: libraries, cupboards, tables, chairs and school material.

When the phase of implementing the project is finished and when the “Saint Marcellin” school is functioning normally, it will have 700 students, boys and girls who, thanks to the formation that they will receive in the school centre, will be able to contribute to the human development of their country and to find possibilities of dignified work to ensure their life and that of their families. 

Italy - 27/09/2006

A gift from the Marist and Marianist Institutes 
Spanish and Portuguese speaking Manziana Course heads to the Hermitage 
We wanted to make contact again with you all one day before departing for the Hermitage, in the footsteps of the Founder, ready to spend the ten days of our stay in a climate of prayer, reflection and sharing the experiences and responses that our long lives have found in so many key moments of our Marist journey. 

We are fully engaged in the programme of our Spanish and Portuguese speaking Manziana Course. 

Since the 10th August, week after week, the fraternal sharing and mature experiences, chosen in a climate of calm, of prayer and of dialogue have given our group of twenty-three participants the understanding and the simplicity that makes our days here an ideal transparent community. There is joy, work, service and availability, which express themselves in a multitude of details that we would be proud to find in our Provinces. 

The years give weight and maturity in prayer, in shared liturgies, and in fraternal support which give the little virtues this radiance of violets hidden in the garden. 
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The presenters have been of a very high quality. They have broached themes that have renewed us totally and have opened for us gates to a promising future, even in our old age. The reflection on the elderly in the Bible, led by Brother Josep Mª Soteras, challenged us deeply, purifying a faith which from time to time faces God and opens our hands to him. 

From Brother Luis G Sobrado Vicar General, to Brothers Emili Turú, Onorino Rota, Giovanni Biggotto, Pau Fornells, Ernesto Sánchez, Carlos Wielganczuk, and the laypeople Chema Pérez Soba from Spain and Dr. Martial de Logroño, all have left their personal imprint of the spirituality of the charism of Champagnat. 

The visit of Brother Seán Sammon, Superior General, with a beautiful picture of the Good Mother for each of us, brought a few discreet tears. This was a precious gesture from a man who knows how to encourage “Marvellous Companions”. 

Two Marianists are sharing the course with us and are fully integrated into our community. 

We continue to journey in good health, well fed and taking full advantage of this gift that the Marist and Marianist Institutes have prepared for us. 

This report would lack authenticity if it did not leave you convinced that our prayer, sustained by the Good Mother, Champagnat and Guillaume Chaminade, is raised towards heaven to the Father with the fervour of a first love and renewed commitment. 

Brother Innocencio Martínez 

France - 25/09/2006

La Valla Mulhouse celebrates its ten years of existence! 
La Valla Mulhouse community 
On the 1st September 1996, the Marist Province of Beaucamps St Genis and the diocese of Strasbourg officially launched the La Valla Mulhouse community.

As Brother Maurice Berquet, Brother Provincial in 1996, noted, “a mixed community project, brothers-laypeople, used not be rational. Besides it was not even planned for in the Constitutions of the brothers” even though the XIXth General Chapter called us to found “prophetic” communities. 

During the evening of the 1st September 2006, the chapel of the community was too small to host the fifty or so young people and adults who had come to celebrate intimately this anniversary of a community founded for brothers and laypeople together to live the mission with young people, left by Marcellin Champagnat. Hymns, listening to the Word, silence allowing interior prayer punctuated this hour of prayer. An impressive moment was the renewal of commitment of each of the members of the life community: renewal of vows for Brother André Drury and for Brother Jean Solinhac, renewal of their life commitment in marriage for Pierre and Catherine, and for all four commitment of community life. “We will walk together as brothers and laypeople, each according to his or her vocation. We form community for mission by seeking to be attentive to the needs of those around us and of young people.”

On Sunday 3rd September, the excitement was great around the church of the Sacred Heart, a few metres from the community house… the aperitif organised by the parishioners was prepared in the hall to bring together all the faithful after Mass. The basement kitchen hosted an array of dishes, desserts and drinks for the midday meal; in the large room in the basement, many tables were set without knowing the exact number of guests for La Valla is like that: everyone is welcomed whether you have your hands empty or full! “Enlarge the table!” 
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In the church, the young people busied themselves with the sound system and preparing the bricks carried in during the offertory procession. Each brick symbolised a fruit that was reaped during the ten years that had passed. 

On his arrival, Bishop Christian Kratz took the time to greet everyone before the celebration commenced.

Let’s leave the word to Brother Maurice Berquet: “The celebration was beautiful and simple, totally Marist, the commitment of many young people and laypeople in the preparation was evident. I believe that this celebration highlighted several important aspects: the presence of many brothers, the collaboration with the community of Tourcoing, the commitment of many adults, parents, parishioners at your sides, the commitment of the Church of Strasbourg.” 

The aperitif gave everyone the opportunity to meet each other in the basement while Marie-France and the team of adults busied themselves in setting up the buffet. The meal brought together more than 150 people including many brothers, priests of the community of parishes of Mulhouse, our Bishop, many young people who shared with us what they had experienced at La Valla, where the “doors are open to so many teams; the only thing they did not do was a discotheque.”

The community of La Valla Mulhouse, André, Jean, Pierre and Catherine

Site: www.lavalla.org
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